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Next SCWD Meet 
  VERONA SENIOR CENTER (Map Page 13) 

   September 11, 2022 
 

Next BOD Meeting: 
   June 13, 2022 at 7 PM 
   ZOOM Meeting 

Super’s Report 
Phil Hottmann       
Division Superintendent 
 
As this season comes to a close, we are starting to look 
forward to the next. It looks like we’ll be able to rent 
the Verona Senior Center again. I know it’s a little  
further to drive for most, but I think the layout works 
well. I have not heard any complaints about the facility. 
I know I’m looking forward to more summer activities. 
 
We have the Summer Picnic coming up on July 16th. 
My brother Wendell lives 0.7 miles south of I94 on 
highway 73. He is an avid model airplane builder and 
has built about 80 radio controlled planes. He is going 
to have an open house to tour his planes and his small 
car collection. He is also planning to have some flight 
demonstrations. He has done a little N gauge modeling 
and has a shadow box with some of his equipment. 
Maybe we can convince him to build a layout. He will 
be open from 10:30 to 12:00 right before the picnic and 
is located at 4510 Highway 73 in Deerfield. 
 
It was nice to have a Spring Banquet once again. The 
folks at the American Legion did a wonderful job  
setting up and providing the food. They stated their hall 
rental fees will be increasing next year. All in all this 
was very economical and convenient. I would like to 
consider returning to this location for next season. I 
would appreciate any comments you might have. 
 
Several awards were presented at the banquet: for 2021 
we presented the Bob Davis Award for Volunteerism to 
Kathy Clancy for her many years of publishing the Bad 
Order. For 2022 we are also presenting the Bob Davis 
award for Volunteerism to Peter Wigglesworth for 
Parking Lot Coordinator for our Madison Model  
Railroad Show and Sale. This cannot be much fun out 
there in all sorts of February weather. We also  

presented the Don Herling “Madison Mac” award to 
Rusty Dramm. His Herman Lohe’s Meat Market  
received 121 points in a merit award judging. He stated 
that he spent around 400 hours building this model. 
 
I hope you all enjoy the summer and look forward to 
seeing you at the picnic. 
 
Phil 

     Sign up for 
the fun 

 SCWD event  
 

Picnic          July 16th 
 

Sign up form is on  

page 14!! 
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Clinic Column 
by Ken Hojnacki 
 
We had two great clinics to finish out 
this season.  Many thanks to our old 
friend Dave Nelson, the Frugal  
Modeler, for a new version of his  
all-encompassing clinic on trackwork.  
We never know enough about the track 
our trains run on so this was a good  
refresher. 
 
And how about Welch the Wizard?  It 
was inspiring seeing Jon Welch’s  
techniques up close and personal. Stone 
bridges made easy, pine trees with  
needles, Yipes-Stripes for our roads.  
Jon is always full of innovative  
techniques that make his railroad a treat 
to see.  Jon said he enjoyed the experience (especially 
the lack of flying tomatoes) and hopefully will be willing 
to do another clinic in the future. 
 
Also kudos to Rusty Dramm who introduced us to his 
latest structure project (See AP Corner). 
 
Some interesting programs are already lined up for this 
fall including a special guest presenter for our September 
kick-off meeting.  And if you have a topic you would 
like to present at our meetings, please let me know.  You 
have several months to plan and I can help put things in 
a PowerPoint if you need help.  I think everyone enjoys 
the What Have I Been Doing segments so I encourage 
you to let us know what you will have done over the 
summer months.  Nothing fancy, some pix or even live 
models (the scale kind, not……) about 10-15 minutes. 
 
And again, a big thank you to everyone who presented 
clinics or WHIBD this season as I dove into my first 
stint as Clinic Chair.  And thanks also to Bob McGeever 
and Dave Dingman for their expertise in ensuring our 
programs came in and out over Zoom.  From what I have 
heard and observed from other groups, ours have been 
relatively gremlin-free. 
  
As the song by the Happenings says, “See you in  
September.” 
 
Ken 

Contest Column 
Dave Down, Chair 
 
Our last popular vote contests for 2021/2022 were held 
at the May meeting.  We had some really good model 
entries (but no photos).   In addition to the regular  
contest entries, our friends from Rockford brought some 
non-contest models to share with us.  The S scale  
elevator was a striking model.  Thanks to John Mann for 
sharing it with us. 
 
May contest results:  Passenger Cars 
  
Model Contest: 
Cat. A. Coach 
1st:  Ken Mosney: SR&R Combine. (Rockford) 
 
 
 
 
 
2nd:  Dave Casey: CNW #726 Coach 
3rd:  Don Swinton: NMRA 50th Ann. Coach  
  
Cat. B. Diner 
1st:  Dave Down: Pullman Diner   
 
 
 
 
2nd:  Dave Casey: C&NW #7902 Diner/Lounge 
3rd:  Don Swinton: NMRA 50th Ann. Diner  
 
Cat. C. Sleeper 
1st:  Dave Casey: C&NW “Northern Dairyland” 
 
 
 
 
2nd:  Don Swinton: NMRA 50th Ann. Sleeper 
 
Cat. D. Observation 
1st:  Dave Casey: CNW #400.    

 
 
 
 
 

2nd:  Don Swinton: NMRA 50th Ann. 
 
We also have our annual contest results to announce.  
After tallying the points for all the 21/22 contests we 
have the following results: 
 
Model Contest:    Don Swinton   87 points  (23 entries) 
Photo Contest:     Ewing Row  97 points  (22 entries) 

CONGRATULATIONS! 
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FROM the NMRA 
Please Keep in Touch  
 
Please make sure the NMRA has your current contact infor-
mation. You will not be able to access the full range of 
NMRA benefits unless we can reach you. 
 

 Please visit nmra.org/members 

 Use your email address and password to log in. 

 If you have not yet registered, or forgot your  password, 
there are buttons for that. Take a moment to easily cor-
rect any problems. 

 Once logged in, click on Member Info (top right corner). 

 Make sure your information is correct. 

 If not, please go to: 
 
nmra.org/request-membership-info-changes  
 
to submit a request for changes to be made.  
 
Thank you! 

Layout Tours 
Phil Hottmann Chair 
 
I would like to thank everyone who had their layout open 
for the 2021-2022 season. 
 
It was amazing to see the expressions on the faces of  
visitors touring Bill Weber’s and Dr. Bill Clancy’s  
layouts for the first time. They all seemed to be utterly 
amazed.  I know most of us see these layouts quite often, 
so we forget how wonderful they are. We also got to see 
John Schaffer’s layout for the first time. John is doing a 
beautiful job on this N-scale layout. I’m looking forward 
to another visit in a couple of years to see what’s next to 
be completed. Great job guys! 
 
We are getting tours set up for next season and hoping to 
get to see a few layouts for the first time. Please let me 
know if you are interested in having your layout open. 
 
Phil 
 
 

 

I would again like to thank everyone who brought in  
entries over the course of the year.  I am continually  
impressed with the quality, skills and range of interests 
represented by your modeling and photography. 
 
If you have ideas/suggestions for contest themes for our 
contests in 2022-23, please send me an email and let me 
know.   ( dfdown2000@gmail.com ). I look forward to 
hearing from you and seeing your models and photos 
next season. 
 
Happy modeling!   
Dave 

Bill Weber 

 
 

Bill Clancy 

John Schaffer 

https://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001ndnIzSggdZxv203vwM-KqWvtVtytqqSz8J7l7pXbT5b7XsQxNFNxSLfU0xH59_9EmZIvMo4EBEe55FyR-K4Qv6-kdUR3Gw8m5GQUwELo3hByGHMebm5C3rGtqUfesgu4Ixi1AB8tHMX0KvxR-3v2Zw==&c=LBgVhOYCPjuVIR2sVGVQKXaNxWf1i_udG4UHYlJynJLrVnI5O7TWdA==&ch=I2sS27eMkcXz
https://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001ndnIzSggdZxv203vwM-KqWvtVtytqqSz8J7l7pXbT5b7XsQxNFNxSLfU0xH59_9EOP0-K9PTCy43c255VeFVjg2lwIZ5Ase_l6jU-V48CAF3-G7gyh32yoIM4RgEWk_1DNzN9ziqP-hdHEVnGliHAaZNZQsfNQyNTzny2dxrlllgK6l_BmuSzg==&c=LBgVhOYCPjuVIR2sVGVQKXaNxWf1i_udG4UHYlJy
mailto:dfdown2000@gmail.com
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AP Corner 
by Ken Hojnacki 
 
It has been a while since there has been news from the Achievement Program but one member has 
been busy working on a number of certificates.  In addition to logging hours in various operating 
positions for his Chief Dispatcher certificate, Rusty Dramm has been building.  I’ll let Rusty tell us 
about it. 
 
 
Herman Lohe’s Meat Market in O Scale began as the 2020 SCWD modeling 
project. The challenge was to build a diorama using the DPM Birdie’s  
Tavern in HO-, N- or O-scale of a maximum of 200 squares inches of area. 
Herman Lohe’s meat market is representational of my family’s style butcher 
shop in Manitowoc as I remember it as a small boy. I come from a long line 
of ‘Schlachtermeisters’ (that’s German for ‘Master Butcher’) – two great-
great grandfathers, great grand uncle and grand uncle Herman. As a little boy 
I used to explore the shop, play with the hand crank meat slicer and snoop 
around the slaughterhouse, smokehouse and stock barn on the property.  
Uncle Herman used to carve dried beef tongue with his big butcher’s knife 
and give it to my brother Peter and me as a treat. We thought it very tasty 
while he laughed at us. The following describes how I constructed and  
detailed Uncle Herman’s meat market. 
 
Two Design Preservation O-scale building kits were used as the starting 
point for the meat market. The project includes a complete super detailed interior with butch shop store front retail 
room, meat prep room and complete upstairs living quarters. Detail items are mostly scratchbuilt from styrene, wood, 
paper and postcard stock, microscope slide glass, brass shapes and white metal castings. The marble countertop is a 
photo print of the actual marble countertop used in Uncle Herman’s Meat Market.  Meats, sausages and pig carcass 
were made from plastic pigs butchered with an X-Acto knife.  Total build time – about 400 hours. 
 
Modifications to DPM walls from the two kits were done a table saw with inserted tooth carpentry finishing blade, 
making smooth cuts. Doorway opening were done with a Dremel Tool and cutting disc. Modifications included  
making openings for the meat cooler and new doorways on the Birdie’s tavern kit. From the Kristen’s Corner Café, 
the rear and sidewall were sawn into wall parts for the cooler and residence side of the structure. Rear walls were 
sawn for accommodating gutter and downspouts. 
 
The walls were assembled using Walther’s Goo and clamped while curing. The sub-assemblies’ walls/floors were 
first spray painted with black Krylon followed by white and camo/tan to prevent light leakage from the LED and  
incandescent lighting. 
 
Window glazing is glass cut from microscope slides using a Micro-
Mark Genuine Diamond Tip Scriber  and affixed with Walther’s 
Goo. Window shades are masking tape. Herman’s meat market had 
¾ inch thick plate glass windows. On at least one occasion, one of 
the plate glass store front windows was smashed by of all things a 
deer that had wandered into town and crashed through the plate 
glass window.  So, I included a large crack in the right pane  
window so I could tell the story. 
 
The three roofs were all tarpapered. This was simulated using blue 
painters masking tape painted with a warm gray paint and glossy 
black tar lines. 
 
The sidewalk, street and gutter are styrene sheet and strip scribed and painted with Floquil concrete and weathered 
with Pan Pastels. 
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Scenery is Woodland Scenic ground foam with smokey tan grout for the 
dirt. The tree is a lead bendable Woodland Scenic hardwood tree kit 
with Silflor red maple foliage. The doghouse is a GC Laser kit with 600 
grit emery cloth shingles. The German Sheppard dog’s name is Chief. 
 
In April, Rusty entered this model in the Structure contest at the  
Chicago O Scale Meet.  By chance, Jim Landwehr, MidWest Region 
AP Chairman was one of the judges. Jim and his crew judged Rusty’s 
Lohe’s Meat Market under NMRA rules and awarded it 121 out of a 
possible 125 points---an amazing feat.  This earned Rusty his first Merit 
Award toward his AP Structures certificate in addition to taking First 
Place in the Structures contest.  
 
And the accolades didn’t stop there.  At the annual SCWD banquet, 
Rusty was honored with the Madison Mac Award for Modeling 
Achievement.  Congratulations, Rusty. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
The meat market is super detailed 
with complete room interiors using 
several scratchbuilt and commercial 
detail parts, figures and fixtures. 
Butcher’s counter top is from a 
photo of Uncle Herman’s actual 
counter.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The meat and sausage prep room. It 
includes a desk, chair, file cabinet, 
sausage making table with meat 
grinder and sausage extruder. The 
Fairbanks and Morris platform scale 
is the exact model that Uncle Her-
man had in the meat market. The 
meat rack has wieners made from 
lead solder, smoked hams and beef 
cuts created from plastic toy pigs 
fashioned (butchered) with an  
X-Acto knife.  
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2022 SCWD Banquet 

May 6, 2022 

 

Many thanks to 
Ellen and Phil Hottmann 
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 A Word about Constant Contact e-mail 
  

Each Constant Contact e-mail includes links to update or unsubscribe your e-mail address. Please do not use these 

links. If you unsubscr ibe using the Constant Contact link, your  e-mail address will be removed from the NMRA 

membership database, from the Midwest Region e-mail database and probably from your Division's 

records. If you get an e-mail that you don't want, just hit the delete key. Furthermore, if you use the update link, your 

change may not be timely posted to the NMRA membership  

database.  

 

If you need to change your email address with the NMRA please follow these directions: 

 

The direct way is to log on to the "Members" page of the NMRA website, choose the "View your NMRA  

membership" box on the right side of the screen, scroll down to the bottom of the page and select "Update".  

Enter the new email address in the appropriate box and click "Submit". 

2021-2022 SCWD Video Contest 
Steve Lanphear 
 
Here are the results of the 2022 video  
contest:  
 
Model Videos 
 
1st Place- Tom Morrison - M2 - Mad City 2022 
 
2nd Place – Bob Wundrock - M1 - 1985 HOn3 Lay-
out of Gregg Condon 
 
Prototype Videos 
 
1st Place – Bob Wundrock - P3 - Hump Yard Action 
at the SOO Line Bensenville Yard 1986 
 
2nd Place – Bob Wundrock - P1 - Milwaukee Road 
#261, Inaugural Run 9/19/93 
 
3rd place – Bob Wundrock - P2 - 1988 San Diego 
Trolley Round Trip to San Ysidro 
  
All of the videos will be posted for viewing in the 
Video Contest Section of the SCWD Website. 
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SCWD Electronic  
Red Book 

  
 
 
A revision to the SCWD Electronic Red Book has begun! The first edition was sent to all members 
two years ago.  I hope to have the second edition to the membership by September 2022.  
  
The Electronic Red Book is a benefit of your NMRA/SCWD membership which means if you are 
not in good standing with the NMRA during the month of publication, YOU WILL NOT BE 
INCLUDED in the Electronic Red Book, nor will you receive one!  So please keep your NMRA 
membership in good standing by renewing your NMRA membership if it is lapsed.  This is your  
responsibility. 
  
For those members that joined after the first edition, you should have received a “Welcome Email” 
from me which included an opt-in form for the Electronic Red Book, the Constitution and Bylaws, 
and the Electronic Red Book.  If you did not return your opt-in form to me, I will be sending you an 
email with another form to opt-in.  You must return the form to me to be placed in the Electronic 
Red Book. 
  
All members in good standing with the NMRA will receive the Electronic Red Book whether you 
opt-in or not, it is benefit of your membership.  So don’t be left out, stay current on your NMRA 
dues and opt-in! 
  
Any member that did not opt in the first time and would like to be included in the upcoming  
Electronic Red Book, please print, complete, and mail to me the opt in form on the next page.   
All members that were in the first edition do not need to do anything, unless your information has 
changed.  If it has, please send me an email with the changes. 
 
Thanks everyone, more information will be coming in future Bad Orders. 
  
Kathy Clancy 
Publications Chair 
scwdkathy@aol.com 

CAN’T REMEMBER IF YOU’RE IN 

THE ELECTRONIC RED BOOK?

JUST ASK ME…… 

SEND ME AN EMAIL: 

scwdkathy@aol.com 
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Electronic Red Book 
Opt-in Form 
 
 
 

 
 
The following is the information I will need from you for inclusion in the Electronic Red Book roster. 
If you want to be included in the Roster, please complete this form and return to me.  Keep in mind that 
your NMRA membership dues must be current and you must live in the boundaries of the SCWD to be 
included.   
  
If you are new to the Division AND want to be included in the Red Book, please fill in all pertinent  
information.  
 
Please Print LEGIBLY!!!  
 
Name: __________________________________________ Spouse: ______________________  

Address: _________________________________________City: ________________________ 

State: ___________ Zip Code_____________  

E-mail address: ________________________________  

Telephone:___________________________________  

Scale:_______  

Layout status: ______________________________________________ 

Layout name: ______________________________________________  

Favorite prototype: __________________________________________ 

Do you wish Layout help?  YES or NO (please circle) 

Willing to work on other layouts:   YES or  NO (please circle)  

 

Please include my above information in the Electronic Red Book.   
 

I do not wish to be included in the next Red Book    
  
Please sign and Date: _____________________________________________________  
  
 
Mail to: Kathy Clancy 

  SCWD Roster  
              3940 Trempealeau Trl 
              Verona, WI   53593 

DON’T BE LEFT OUT OF THE 
ELECTRONIC RED BOOK, 

PRINT AND FILL OUT THIS 
OPT-IN FORM AND  

MAIL TO ME! 
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Verona Senior Center 
108 Paoli Street 
Verona, WI 53593  
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SCWD 2022 Annual Summer Picnic 
Saturday, July 16, 2022 

 

   For the past several years, except for 2020, the SCWD has held a  
catered picnic at Little Amerricka Park in Marshall on their “Whiskey 

River Railway Day”.  The SCWD Board has agreed to do so again this summer on Saturday, July 
16th. Reservations have been made with the amusement park for use of their Blue Rose Pavilion and 
catering is being arranged.  The park opens at noon and closes at 5 pm.  Lunch will be served starting 
at 1 pm.  As was done in 2019, the Board has decided to defray part of the catering cost by charging 
a $5.00 fee for each attendee six years old and above. Five and under get the meal for free.  Railway 
equipment can be viewed for free, but train and other rides require purchased tickets from the Park.  
SCWD members, their direct families and other Division invited guests can attend the picnic.  To  
determine the food quantities for the caterer, you will have to sign up and pay by Saturday, July 2, 
2022. 
 
Little Amerricka is located on STH 19 on the east edge of Marshall.  Parking directly at the Blue 
Rose Pavilion can be reached off Box Elder Rd. intersecting USH 19 just east of the Park’s regular 

entrance. 

 

SCWD 2022 Annual Picnic Sign-up and Payment Sheet 

SCWD Member and Family Attendee(s) names:                                            Cost(each): 

 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

                                                                                                                    

         Total Enclosed $ ____________________ 

Please print and fill out the form and send with payment  
(cash or checks payable to the SCWD only) by 7/2 to: 
 
                         John Haverberg, 4797 Delmara Rd, Middleton, WI  53562 
 
Any questions , contact me at  E-mail address: haverdj@tds.net, Phone:  608-836-7963 

mailto:haverdj@tds.net
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Enjoy receiving  
interesting rail photos,  

model railroad tips,  
Operating puzzles, and  

challenging  
           Mystery Photos?? 

 
Join The 120+ SCWD members and members from other 
Midwest Regional Divisions who are participating in the 
SCWD listserv.  You can expect 5 - 10 photos of railfan 
photos or model railroad photos or other items per week 
on average, as well as SCWD announcements, monthly 
Mystery Photo contests, Modelers Corner, and OPS  
Corner Puzzles.  The listserv has been running this since 
April 2012, and it has been quite popular. 
 
The listserv is a one-way email broadcast to you, not a 
social media type service.  The emails are sent in bulk, 
but as a BCC: type email. 
 
Please save this email so you know how to get a hold of 
me.  So, if you would like to try out this FREE member 
service, just send me your Name and email address, and 
City/State to the address below.  You may drop out at 
any time by sending an email stating such to the same 
address below. 
 
Steve Lanphear 
SCWD listserv Coordinator 
scwdmemberlist@frontier.com 

A Puzzle for You 
 
You like trains, or train 
watching, but have you ever 
wanted to go to an OPS 
(Operating Session) and run 
trains on someone else’s  
layout, but were afraid you wouldn’t know what to do? 
 
Model Railroad Operation is a fun and interesting  
role-playing game where the players (operators) use 
model trains to simulate the movements of the prototype 
railroad. Operators fill the roles of railroad employees 
like engineers, conductors, yardmasters, dispatchers, and 
more. Many of our SCWD members participate each 
month at multiple layouts to enjoy this fun and  
stimulating practice of critical thinking and problem 
solving in the context of railroad operations. 
 
Now, there is a way for you to get your feet wet in this 
critical thinking and problem-solving railroad  
environment in the privacy of your own home through 
the use of railroad switching puzzles. 
 
In July 2020, a group of SCWD members started a  
project to introduce more of our members to the  
enjoyment of railroad operations, or as our wives call it, 
playing trains.  Some of us have been engaged in  
operating sessions for 20 years or more, and would like 
to get more of you involved. 
 
The project involves getting one to solve a series of train 
switching puzzles (on paper, or your computer) in the 
least number of moves possible. You can then submit 
your solution to see if yours was done in the least  
number of moves. 
 
Beginners can star t with 3 introductory puzzles to 
show the kinds of skills used in railroad switching  
operations. Then, you can advance to a series of more 
advanced puzzles written and based on actual SCWD 
member area layouts.  Or, if you have already been to an 
OPS session, you could do an introductory puzzle, and 
jump right into the more challenging ones.  
 
Join the SCWD listserv now and begin learning what 
this is all about! 
 
Email Steve Lanphear at scwdmemberlist@frontier.com 
to be added to the list and start receiving your puzzles 
now! 
 
Happy Railroading! 
Steve 
 
 
 
 

 
OPS Puzzles have arrived! We now have a section on 
the SCWD Website that has all 11 puzzles that we have 
published on the listserv, including the handouts and  
diagrams. You can start from the beginning, or pick and 
choose which puzzles you would like to try.  
 
www.nmra-scwd.org/ops-puzzles.html  
 
 
Steve Lanphear and the Puzzle Development Team. 

mailto:scwdmemberlist@frontier.com
http://www.nmra-scwd.org/ops-puzzles.html


16 

 

 
Minutes SCWD Board Meeting 

7:00 pm, 11 April 2022 
via Zoom meeting 

 
 
The meeting of the South Central Wisconsin Division Board of Directors was called to order at 7:05 pm by Superintendent Phil Hottmann.  
Phil Hottmann, Bob McGeever, Dr. Bill Clancy, John Kosobucki, Dave Down, Dave Dingman, Steve Preston, and Bill Mitchell were pre-
sent.   
    
BOD Meetings:  Members of the SCWD are invited to join a Board of Directors meeting.  Meeting dates are published in the Bad Order.   Send a request to Phil Hottmann 
or another member of the SCWD Board for a ZOOM link to the upcoming meeting.  The members'  contact information is in the RED BOOK.   

 
Minutes 

 

Motion by McGeever, second by Dingman, to approve the minutes of the March 14, 2022, meeting.  Motion carried.  
 

Paymaster Report  
 

Bob McGeever presented the high points of the March Paymaster Report.   
 

Motion by Mitchell, second by Dingman, to approve the March Paymaster Report as presented.  Motion carried.  
 

Committee Reports  
 
Achievement Program - nothing to report. 
 

Advertising - nothing to report. 
 

Bad Order - Kathy Clancy, Bad Order Editor , will be including announcements about having members update their  preferences for  
being listed in the electronic version of the RED BOOK that will be published sometime in September 2022. 
The new members have the option of being listed or not listed in the publication.  Opt-in or Opt-Out forms for new members are in circula-
tion and will need to be returned or communicated to Kathy at the SCWDKATHY@AOL.com electronic mail address.       
 
Special Note 1: The email list comes directly from the NMRA membership list, so please keep your membership active and your email current with the NMRA.  All SCWD 
members are requested to inform the NMRA when their email address changes.    
 
Special Note 2:  Kathy, our newsletter editor, is always in need of articles.  Please submit articles as soon as possible to have them included in the next publication of the 
Bad Order to  SCWDKATHY@AOL.com   via email with attachments in a WORD formatted document.      
 

Clinics - Clinics are being lined up for our May membership meeting.    
 

Contests - Model and Photography - Dave Down is still looking for  new ideas and categor ies for  the 2022 - 2023 contests.  Contest win-
ners will be announced and awards will be presented at the May 6th SCWD Banquet.            
 
Modeling Project - Possible ideas for the 2022 - 2023 modeling project have been submitted to Mike Vivion.  These ideas include a snow 
scene, water, and animation.  Cost to enter the project will be considered in the project selection.  
 

Door Prizes - Door prizes have been mailed out to the winners who have not picked up the gift certificates from the HOBBY STOP in a 
timely manner.  Beginning with the September membership meeting, gift certificates will be given at the meeting so that Chris at the HOB-
BY STOP will not have to do any book keeping. 
 

Layout Tours - 3 or  4 layout tours are being lined up for  May.  Layout tours are being lined up for  September  and October .   
 
Our SCWD organization is always looking for more people to host virtual or in-person layout tours.  Please contact Phil Hottmann about the possibility of opening up your 
layout for a virtual or in-person tour.  Phil's contact information is in the REDBOOK.      
 

Membership - The membership roster  is cur rent.  Steve Preston is waiting for  a few responses from inactive members.   
 
The current SCWD membership list is sent to Steve Preston on a monthly basis.  The email address of the SCWD members associated with the membership list is used for 
the Constant Contact electronic communications system.  Each member is responsible for making sure that their email address is valid.  If someone has problems renewing 
their NMRA-SCWD membership using the ON-LINE systems, please contact Steve Preston.  His contact information is in the RED BOOK.   
  

Picnic - Please send in your  reservations for  the July 16th SCWD Summer  Picnic using the reservation form published in the Bad 
Order.      

 
Publicity - nothing to report.    

Rail School - January 2023 - Dr. Clancy has requested that an inventory of the " BLUE BOX"  model kits be taken to make sure that 
there are enough kits on hand, that the switching layouts be tested before January 2023, and also make sure that the "HO" portable layout is 
ready to used.  SCWD members are needed to provide "Blue Box Railroad Car" assembly assistance and to provide demonstrations and 
hands-on activities.  
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 Rail Show - Bob McGeever  is waiting for  the final invoice from the Dane County Exposition Center  management.   
 
Clerk's Note - Train-Fest (https://www.train-fest.com/ ) will be held in November in the Milwaukee area.  The November date and location have yet to be announced.  
This event could be an opportunity to promote the SCWD February 2023 show.  
   
Website - www.nmra-scwd.org - Voting ends for the SCWD video contest on April 15.  Winners will be announced at the May SCWD 
Membership Meeting.        
 
The www.nmra.org website is UNDERUSED by its members.  There is a direct link from our SCWD website to the National Model Railroad Association website.  You 
will need to register your NMRA membership to view the "members only" information on the different pages of the NMRA website.      
  

Old Business:   
 

 

Youth Group - Steve Preston, Dave Down, and Bill Mitchell had nothing to report. A facility is needed to host the meeting as well as pro-
vide some storage space for the youth model railroad layout and equipment.  Phil Hottman is investigating a possible location.   

 

Banquet - The SCWD Spring Banquet will be held on Friday evening, May 6, at the American Legion Hall located in Verona.  Please send 
your registration form and fees as soon as possible.  The reservation form published in the April BAD ORDER.  
 
    Door Prizes - Door prizes are a drain on the SCWD treasury.  Modelers sometime win a door prize that is not appropriate 
                           for their scale and gauge.  A motion was made by Dr. Clancy, second by Down, to eliminate door prizes at  
                           the annual banquet.  Motion carried.  
 
    Table Cloths - Phil Hottman will be investigating table cloths for  use at the Amer ican Legion Hall in Verona  
 
    Name Tags - Bob McGeever  will be pr inting name tags for  the attendees.   
 
    Awards - A motion was made by Preston, second by Kosobucki, to award Volunteer  Spir it awards to  
                                2021 - Kathy Clancy - Bad Order Editor   (The SCWD did not host a Spr ing 2021 SCWD banquet due to COVID-19 guidelines)  
                                2022 - Peter Wigglesworth - Parking Lot Coordinator for our Madison Model Railroad Show and Sale for the past few years 

                     Motion carried.   
 

New Business: 

 

ZOOM - Members joining our  Monthly Membership Meetings are still having problems with ZOOM connections.  Dave Dingman 
and Phil Hottman will be investigating.  ZOOM meeting notices will be including more details for making a good ZOOM connection.  Meet-
ing notices may be sent out more than once.  (Upon receipt of the ZOOM meeting notice, the link to the ZOOM connection should be tested even though the 
meeting is not occurring at the time of the test.)   
 
Bylaws - Our BAD ORDER editor raised a question on when the April SCWD election summary that was received by the Board of Directors 
from the Clerk should be published.  Waiting until the 2023-2024 Annual Election meeting was quite a bit late for our members to receive the 
information.  The names of the Board of Directors and Officers of the SCWD are published in the next BAD ORDER following the annual 
election.  Changes to the bylaws in accordance to the SCWD Constitution and existing Bylaws to allow the Board of Directors to approve the 
annual meeting minutes was discussed.  
 
A motion was made by McGeever, second by Mitchell, to table the Bylaws discussion changes until a written description of these possible 
changes are presented at the next Board of Directors meeting.  Motion carried.  
 
The April 2022 Annual Election Summary will be published in the next BAD ORDER.   
  
Adjournment:   
 

A motion was made by McGeever, second by Kosobucki, to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:21 pm.  

 
 
Bill Mitchell - Clerk   



18 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Preorders are 25% off regular price except 
 Walthers Proto which is 20% off 

New/old consignment coming in weekly, stop in for best selection 

Remember, most model railroad items are 20% off 
with a valid NMRA or other club id card 

Excludes discounted or sale items, magazines, and consignments 
            Gift Certificates Available 

MADISON HOBBY STOP 

6622 Mineral Point Road, Madison, WI  53705 
Ph: 608-829-3820  •  Fax: 608-829-3852 •  www.madisonhobbystop.com 
 
Hours:  Monday – Friday (10 am – 8 pm) and Saturday (10 am – 5 pm)                                        
Model Railroading • Plastic Model Kits • Rockets & Accessories • Pine Car • 
Paints  • Tools & more! 

 

Madison Hobby Stop 

    Chris Roosli, Proprietor 

 

Looks like it's going to be a long HOT summer, 

 which means more time to stay in and work on the layout. 

 

Gift certificates available for Father’s Day! 

 

New/ old stock items coming in weekly. 
 

                 Thank you for your continued support. 
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South Central Wisconsin Division of the 

National Model Railroad Association 
 

Publishes eleven issues yearly of the 
 

BAD ORDER 
 

Official Mailing Address: 
BAD ORDER 

3940 Trempealeau Trail 
Verona, WI 53593 

 
Photos in the Bad Order, unless otherwise noted,  

are by Kathy Clancy 
 

Deadline for submissions: 14th of the month  
prior to publication. Email Bad  

Order Editor at SCWDKATHY@AOL.com 

If you change your 
email address 
don’t forget to notify 
the NMRA and 

      Kathy Clancy  
           Bad Order Editor 
 
 
Thank you!                 

Place your ad here!!! 
Contact 

Kathy Clancy 
Bad Order Editor 

SCWDKathy@aol.com 

mailto:SCWDKATHY@AOL.com
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     PLEASE PATRONIZE OUR AREA HOBBY STORES 

The Hobby Depot – 835 17th Street – Monroe WI 
Madison Hobby Stop – 6622 Mineral Point Rd (inside Clock Tower) – Madison WI * 

SCWD 2022-2023 Meeting Schedule 
 
Regular Meeting   BOD    Banquet  Picnic    
        

     June 13, 2022 

            July 16, 2022 

     August 8, 2022 

September 11, 2022   September 12, 2022 

October 2, 2022   October 10, 2022 

November 6, 2022   November 14, 2022 

December 4, 2022   December 12, 2022 

* = Train Show Ticket advance sales  


